BOROUGH OF BARROW-IN-FURNESS

AUDIT COMMITTEE







Meeting Thursday 3rd March, 2016






at 2.00 p.m.

PRESENT:- Councillors Burns (Chairman), Cassidy and Seward.
Officers Present:- Sue Roberts (Director of Resources), John Penfold (Corporate Support Manager), Brooke Parsons (Corporate Support Assistant) and Sharron Rushton (Democratic Services Officer).
Also present were Jackie Bellard and Neil Krajewski from Grant Thornton and Keith Jackson from Internal Audit.
35 – Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 10th December, 2015 were taken as read and confirmed.
36 – Apologies for Absence/Attendance of Substitute Members
Apologies for absence had been received from Councillors Callister and Harkin.
Councillor Cassidy had attended as a substitute for Councillor Callister for this meeting only.

37 – Internal Audit Final Reports
The Director of Resources reported that Internal Audit performed audits in accordance with the approved Annual Plan.  
The Council’s Internal Audit Manager had attended the meeting to present the reports to Members.

There had been seventeen final reports appended for consideration.  The reports included and their assurance levels were as follows:-
1. Income Collection – Substantial Assurance;
2. Housing Benefits – Substantial Assurance;
3. Council Tax – Substantial Assurance;
4. National Non Domestic Rates – Substantial Assurance;
5. Performance Management – Substantial Assurance;
6. Payroll – Substantial Assurance;
7. Accounts Payable – Substantial Assurance;
8. Housing Rents – Substantial Assurance;
9. Cumbria Housing Partners: Roosegate Re-Roofing – Substantial Assurance;
10. West Shore Coastal Defence – Restricted Assurance;

11. Cumbria Housing Partners: Electrical Installation Works 2015-2019 – Substantial Assurance;

12. Cumbria Housing Partners: Bathroom Installation Works 2015-2019 – Substantial Assurance;

13. Cumbria Housing Partners: Central Heating Refurbishment Works 2015-2019 – Substantial Assurance;

14. Cumbria Housing Partners: Kitchen Installation Works 2015-2019 – Substantial Assurance;

15. Cumbria Housing Partners: Painting and Pre-Painting Repair Works 2015-2019 – Substantial Assurance;

16. Cumbria Housing Partners: Window and Door Installation 2015-2019 – Substantial Assurance; and

17. Cumbria Housing Partners: Roofing and Associated Works 2015-2019 – Substantial Assurance.
Members considered the reports and raised questions with the Head of Internal Audit.
RESOLVED:- To note the Internal Audit Final Reports.

38 – Internal Audit Progress Report
The Director of Resources reported that the Internal Audit Progress Report for the period 1st April, 2015 to 2nd March, 2016 had been produced by the Head of Internal Audit.

The Head of Internal Audit attended the meeting to present the report to Members.

There had been one Priority 1 recommendation since the previous Audit Committee.
The report contained a statistical summary of the numbers of audit recommendations (81).  It was noted that 77 recommendations had been fully accepted and 4 recommendations had been partly accepted.  Each of the recommendations had been assigned a priority grade 1-3, 1 being major issues and 3 being minor issues.  7 had been rated Priority 1, 49 had been rated Priority 2 and 25 had been assigned Priority 3.
RESOLVED:- That the report be received.

39 – Internal Audit Annual Plan

The Director of Resources reported that the Internal Audit Annual Plan for 2016-2017 had been produced by the Head of Internal Audit.  
The Head of Internal Audit attended the meeting to present the report to Members.

A copy of the Internal Audit Annual Plan for 2016-2017 had been appended to the report.

RESOLVED:- That the Internal Audit Annual Plan for 2016-2017 be agreed.
40 – External Audit - Committee Update

Jackie Bellard of External Auditor presented the Audit Committee update report to Members.  The report provided the Committee with details of the Auditor’s progress in delivering their responsibilities as External Auditors.  It also included a summary of emerging national issues and developments that may be relevant to the Council as well as a number of challenge questions in respect of those emerging issues which the Committee may wish to consider.

A Table of Progress as at 16th February, 2016 had been presented as follows:-

	Work
	Planned date
	Complete?
	Comments

	2015-16 Accounts Audit Plan

We are required to issue a detailed accounts audit plan to the Council setting out our proposed approach in order to give an opinion on the Council's 2015-16 financial statements.
	March 2016
	Yes
	The Audit Plan is included on the agenda for this meeting.

	Interim accounts audit

Our interim fieldwork visit includes:

• updating our review of the Council's control environment

• updating our understanding of financial systems

• review of Internal Audit reports on core financial systems

• early work on emerging accounting issues

• early substantive testing

• proposed Value for Money conclusion.
	March 2016
	No
	We have largely completed our interim audit. We will be undertaking some further work to update our review of the Council’s control environment in March.


	2015-16 final accounts audit

Including:

• audit of the 2015-16 financial statements

• proposed opinion on the Council's accounts

• proposed Value for Money conclusion.
	July/August

2016


	No
	We are currently finalising with the Finance Team the dates for our final accounts audit.

	Value for Money (VfM) conclusion

The scope of our work to inform the 2015/16 VfM conclusion has recently been subject to consultation from the National Audit Office. The audit guidance on the auditor's work on value for money arrangements was published on 9 November 2015.

Auditors are required to reach their statutory conclusion on arrangements to secure VfM based on the following overall evaluation criterion: In all significant respects, the audited body had proper arrangements to ensure it took properly informed decisions and deployed resources to achieve planned and sustainable outcomes for taxpayers and local people.

To help auditors to consider this overall evaluation criterion, the following sub-criteria are intended to guide auditors in reaching their overall judgements:

•Informed decision making

•Sustainable resource deployment

•Working with partners and other third parties.

We will be required to provide a conclusion that in all significant respects the Council has (or has not) put in place proper arrangements for securing economy, efficiency and effectiveness in its use of resources.
	May-August 2016
	No
	We have completed our initial risk assessment as part of our audit planning process. This is reported as part of the Audit Plan which is included on today’s agenda.  We will complete our detailed VfM work alongside our work on the financial settlements.


	Certification Work
We will undertake certification work on the Council’s Housing Benefit claim.
	May-August 2016
	No
	Our work in this area will commence on receipt of the unaudited return from the Council.


RESOLVED:- To receive the External Auditor’s report.

41 – External Audit Annual Plan
The Director of Resources reported that the External Audit Annual Plan for the year ended 31st March, 2016 was complete and was attached at an appendix to the report.  
RESOLVED:- To agree that the External Audit Annual Plan for the year ended 31st March, 2016 be accepted.
42 – Audit Committee Update

The Director of Resources submitted a report providing an update on the 2015-2016 Accounts together with an update on current issues and developments.

Statement of Accounts 2015-2016

The Director of Resources reported that the annual closedown timetable had been prepared and was being issued to Managers by the Accountants.

The Accountancy Services Manager and Assets Accountant had attended the annual update event run by CIPFA.  These Officers were briefing the Director of Resources and the other Accountants on changes impacting the Council’s Accounts for 2015-2016.  Other preparations were taking place.

As reported at the Audit Committee in December 2015, IFRS 13 ‘Fair Value Measurement’ was incorporated into the Accounting Code of Practice.  The Council did not have investment properties, but had reviewed its surplus assets in line with the Code requirements.  Fair values would be disclosed.  The Property, Plant and Equipment measurement bases had been reviewed and clearly stated in the Accounting Policies for the 2015-2016 Statement of Accounts.

Actions from 2014-2015
The governance actions from 2014-2015 were being monitored and the latest update was appended to the report.
National Fraud Initiative (NFI)

The data matches identified by the NFI exercise that were identified as high risk had all been reviewed.  As a whole the data matching exercise had resulted in housing benefit savings of £3,358.56 spread across 13 cases.

Protecting the English Public Purse

The Council participated in an annual fraud detection survey run by 'The European Institute for Combatting Corruption and Fraud' (TEICCAF).  In October last year the Director of Resources circulated the national publication and she now had the personalised Barrow Borough Council document.  The publication was appended to the report and used the data the Council provided to compare against similar authorities; housing benefits remained the area of fraud highlighted.  The document indicated that the Council were lower than its comparators.

External Audit Contract

The Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government had decided to extend the transitional arrangement for Principal Local Government Bodies to 1st April, 2018.  Once the transitional audit arrangements came to an end, local public sector bodies would have the power to appoint their own auditors.  This meant new appointments would need to be made by 31st December, 2017.

However, the Local Government Association (LGA) successfully lobbied for a change to the Local Audit and Accountability Act 2014, as a result of which, local bodies could come together to continue to procure audit at a national level once the transitional arrangements end.  The LGA believed that this would continue to deliver competitive prices, and also avoid the necessity for each audited body to establish its own independent auditor panel.
In deciding to extend the transitional arrangements for a further year for larger Local Government bodies, the Secretary of State recognised the need to enable the sector to make timely arrangements for procurement under the new framework and to provide ongoing stability in the arrangements during the transition.  The LGA lobbied for this extension having estimated that extending the current arrangement beyond 2017 would deliver savings of £24 million per annum by locking in current fee levels.
In May to June 2015, the LGA conducted a short online survey to ascertain the level of interest across the sector for extending external audit contracts for up to three years, and also the level of support for setting-up of a sector-led body to procure External Audit on behalf of Councils and other bodies by the LGA in the future.  Both the extension and the sector-led body options were supported and in response the LGA had started making arrangements to support Councils during the transition.

RESOLVED:- To receive the report.

43 – Going Concern
The Director of Resources reported that the Council was required to assess and determine that it was appropriate to prepare the financial statements on a going concern basis.  The review should take account of all available information about the future, which was at least, but not limited to the next twelve months from the end of the reporting period.

The Accounts of the Council for the period 1st April, 2015 to 31st March, 2016 would be prepared on a going concern basis.  This basis assumed that the Council would be able to realise its assets and liabilities in the normal course of business and that it would continue in business for the foreseeable future.

Management Board had considered all relevant factors and determined that the going concern concept does apply to the Council.
RESOLVED:- To agree that the Council was a going concern and it was appropriate for the Accounts to be prepared on a going concern basis.
44 – Accounting Policies
The Director of Resources reported that the Council’s Accounting Policies had been reviewed to ensure that they remained relevant, current and reflected best practice.

It was noted that it was the responsibility of the Director of Resources to select suitable accounting policies and apply them consistently.  Any significant changes in accounting policies were reported in the Statement of Accounts.  These changes were highlighted in the Code of Practice on Local Authority Accounting in the United Kingdom each year.

Accounting policies were the specific principles, bases, conventions, rules and practices applied by an Authority in preparing and presenting financial statements.

Changes in Accounting Policy 

Where a change in accounting policy was required by the Code, the Council would disclose the information that might specifically be required by the Code.  For other voluntary changes in accounting policy made by an Authority, disclosure was required of:-
· the nature of the change in accounting policy;
· the reasons why applying the new accounting policy provides reliable and more relevant information;
· for the current period and each prior period presented, to the extent practicable, the amount of the adjustment for each financial statement line item affected;
· the amount of the adjustment relating to periods before those presented, to the extent practicable, and

· if retrospective application is impracticable for a particular prior period, or for periods before those presented, the circumstances that led to the existence of that condition and a description of how and from when the change in accounting policy had been applied.

Future Accounting Standards – Disclosures

Where a new standard had been published but had not yet been adopted by the Code, Local Authorities were required to disclose information relating to the impact of the accounting change.  In making the disclosures required, practitioners were recommended to disclose:-
· the title of the new standard;
· the nature of the change in accounting policy or policies;
· the date by which the standard or interpretation was likely to apply to Local Authorities; and
· a discussion of the impact that the introduction of the new standards was likely to have on the financial statements estimated on a reasonable basis. If an estimate could not be made on a reasonable basis because, for example, the base data required to estimate the impact of the new standard was not available, then the financial statements should clearly explain that this was the case.

Accounting Policies for 2015-2016

The Accounting Policies for 2015-2016 were attached as an appendix to the Director of Resources report for information.

RESOLVED:- To approve the Accounting Policies for the Council’s 2015-2016 Statement of Accounts.
45 – Audit Committee Work Plan
The Director of Resources submitted a report setting out the Work Plan for the Audit Committee for 2016-2017.  The Audit Committee Work Plan was appended to her report and would be the basis for the agenda of the meetings in 2016-2017.

The items listed within the plan were not exclusive as other items could be brought to the Audit Committee as appropriate.  Any recurring items would be built into the Work Plan.

The Work Plan was based on the Terms of Reference for the Audit Committee as set out in the Councils’ Constitution.  The reports were aligned to the relevant area, together with the reporting officer and the reporting cycle noted in the final columns.

RESOLVED:- To agree the Audit Committee Work Plan for 2016-2017.

46 – Risk Management
The Corporate Support Manager attached as an appendix to his report the Risk Register for 2015/16.  He reported that the Register continued to focus on business critical risks which were under the control of the Council. 

The Risk Register was presented to Management Board at their meeting on 24th February, 2016 and a number of amendments were made.  The amended Risk Register would be circulated to Members once updated.

RESOLVED:- (i) To note the report; and
(ii) To agree for the updated Risk Register to be circulated to Members once completed.
47 – Code of Corporate Governance

The Corporate Support Manager provided Members with the final version of the Code of Corporate Governance.  

The Council produced a Code of Corporate Governance which was reviewed on an annual basis.  Guidance preparing the Code was provided by the Chartered Institute for Public Finance and Accountancy (CIPFA). 

CIPFA had been working with the International Federation of Accountants (IFAC) and had developed a framework for good governance in the public sector based on the International Framework, Good Governance in the Public Sector.

The framework was designed as a reference document for those who developed governance codes for the public sector when updating and reviewing their own codes. The framework provided a shared understanding of what constituted good governance in the public sector. 
The Code of Corporate Governance was appended to the Corporate Support Manager’s report.

RESOLVED:- To agree to endorse the Code of Corporate Governance and agree that it could be published on the Council’s website. 
48 – Monitoring Priority 1 Recommendations

The Corporate Support Manager reported that Internal Audit undertook reviews of the Council’s Systems as defined in the Annual Audit Plan.  The audit conclusion may include Priority 1 recommendations which related to major issues that needed to be brought to the attention of Senior Management.  Senior Managers considered the recommendations and determined whether to accept or reject them. If the recommendation was accepted the Manager was agreeing to implement the recommendation.

To ensure all agreed Internal Audit Priority 1 recommendations were implemented in a timely manner they were now tracked by Management. 

There was one on-going Priority 1 recommendation relating to the Kennels.
The Council should ensure that all receipts issued by Officers were from an official receipt book provided by the Finance Department.
The Streetcare Manager was issued with an official receipt book in June 2015 which was currently in operational use at the Kennels.
Members were satisfied that appropriate action had been taken and this item had now been removed from the list of outstanding actions.
There were three recommendations in the Procurement Report.
The Council should ensure that procurements/purchases were consistently made in accordance with the competition requirements of its Purchasing Policy.

Managers had been reminded of the current Purchasing Procedure and its requirements.  The Procedure would be revised again early in 2016 with operational feedback sought from across the Council.  Revisions would be incorporated only where there was no detrimental impact on key internal controls.

The Council should formally tender the contract for inspection and repair of the Borough's playgrounds in accordance with procurement regulations.

The temporary arrangement remained in place at this time and a decision for permanent arrangements would be made within the next month.

The Council should ensure that correctly authorised official purchase orders were issued for all relevant supplies in accordance with the Authority's procedures.

Managers had been reminded of the current Purchasing Procedure and its requirements.  The Procedure would be revised again (including additional clarifications) early in 2016 with operational feedback sought from across the Council.  Revisions and clarifications would be incorporated only where there was no detrimental impact on key internal controls.

The Council was currently recruiting for the post of Procurement Officer.
There was an outstanding Priority 1 recommendation from the Business Continuity report.

The Council should produce a formally approved and up to date Business Continuity Plan.

ICT disaster recovery arrangements were in place and were being tested. A regular testing programme was being developed to ensure that the arrangements were robust. Testing would take place in Quarter 1 2016/17.

The IT Service Team had carried out testing and had confirmed that data could be recovered from the back up servers.  It could not yet be confirmed that the data could be accessed from the Park Leisure Centre at this stage because the upgrade of the Crematorium building prevented the use of the microwave repeater which forwarded the data.

RESOLVED:- To note the report.
The meeting closed at 3.35 p.m.
